AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE TOWNSHIP OF MOUNT HOLLY BURLINGTON COUNTY

AND

MOUNT HOLLY TOWNSHIP EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

JULY 1, 2018 through JUNE 30, 2021



TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	4
NON-DISCRIMINATION STATEMENT	4
ARTICLE I	5
RECOGNITION OF UNIT	5
ARTICLE II	6
NEGOTIATION OF SUCCESSOR AGREEMENT	6
ARTICLE III	6
ASSOCIATION PRIVILEGES	6
ARTICLE IV	7
WORKING HOURS	7
ARTICLE V	12
PROFESSIONAL DUTIES	12
ARTICLE VI	13
SALARIES	13
ARTICLE VII	21
VACATIONS	21
ARTICLE VIII	23
HEALTH CARE BENEFITS	23
ARTICLE IX	25
EMPLOYEES' RIGHTS	25
ARTICLE X	27
NOTIFICATION OF WORK ASSIGNMENT	27
ARTICLE XI	28
REASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS	28
ARTICLE XII	31
REDUCTION IN FORCE, SENIORITY AND JOB SECURITY	31
ARTICLE XIII	34
EXTRA CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES	34
ARTICLE XIV	36
PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT	36

ARTICLE XV	38
GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	38
ARTICLE XVI	41
BUILDING AND DISTRICT LIAISON MEETINGS	41
ARTICLE XVII	44
SICK LEAVE	44
ARTICLE XVIII	46
LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITH PAY	46
ARTICLE XIX	47
LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY	47
ARTICLE XX	49
HOLIDAYS AND OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCES	49
ARTICLE XXI	51
PREGNANCY/CHILD REARING/ADOPTION LEAVE	51
ARTICLE XXII	53
TEACHERS SABBATICAL LEAVE	53
ARTICLE XXIII	55
REPRESENTATION FEE IN LIEU OF DUES	55
ARTICLE XXIV	56
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	56
ARTICLE XXV	58
DUR ATION OF AGREEMENT	58

PREAMBLE

This Agreement is effective the first day of July, 2018 and ends on June 30, 2021 between the Board of Education of the Township of Mount Holly, Burlington County, New Jersey (hereinafter called the "Board") and the Mount Holly Township Education Association (hereinafter called the "Association").

NON-DISCRIMINATION STATEMENT

The Mount Holly Township Public Schools and the Mount Holly Township Education Association do not discriminate based on sex, race, religion, ancestry, national origin, marital status, handicap, age, life style, or for service in the Armed Forces of the United States.

ARTICLE I

RECOGNITION OF UNIT

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive representative for collective negotiations concerning the terms and conditions of employment for certificated and non-certificated personnel under contract, or on leave, as listed below. Any position not listed below, but newly created must have salaries and conditions negotiated with the Association prior to the posting of said position.
 - 1. Teachers
 - 2. Nurses
 - 3. Librarians/Media Specialist
 - 4. Special Services Personnel
 - 5. Custodians/Maintenance
 - 6. Cafeteria/Playground Assistants
 - 7. Teacher Assistants (Preschool, Kindergarten, Bilingual ESL, Library, Special Education, Specialized, and any other person hired to assist any classroom teacher)
 - 8. Part-Time Clerks
 - 9. All Secretaries excluding:
 - a) Executive Secretary to the Superintendent
 - b) Executive Secretary to the Business Administrator/Board Secretary
 - c) Payroll Secretary
 - d) Accounts Payable Secretary
 - e) Substitutes
 - 10. Attendance Officer
- B. Unless otherwise indicated, the term "employee" when used hereinafter in this Agreement shall refer to all employees represented by the Association in the negotiating unit as above defined and references to male employees shall include male and female.
- C. Full-time and Part-time Employees the term "full-time" employee shall refer to those regularly employed persons working a minimum of thirty (30) hours per week. The term "part-time" employee shall refer to those regularly employed persons working less than thirty (30) hours per week.
- D. The Association shall certify to the Board the names of its unit membership through acquisition of the Association membership payroll deduction in the Board Business Office. The Association, through the President, shall submit all other certified names to the Board.
- E. This recognition shall not impair the rights of any employee or group of employees under Section 18, Article I, of the New Jersey Constitution which states:

"Persons in public employment shall have the right to organize, present to and make known to the State or any of its political subdivisions or agencies, their grievances and proposals through representatives of their own choosing".

ARTICLE II

NEGOTIATION OF SUCCESSOR AGREEMENT

A. Deadline Date

The parties agree to enter into collective negotiations over a successor agreement in accordance with Chapter 123, Public Laws 1974 in a good faith effort to reach agreement on all matters concerning the terms and conditions of employment. Such negotiations shall begin no later than the beginning date set forth in the Rules and Regulations of the Public Employment Relations Commission. Any agreement so negotiated shall apply to all unit employees, be reduced to writing, and upon ratification by the Board and the Association shall be signed by the Board and the Association.

B. Modification

This Agreement shall not be modified in whole or in part by the parties except by an instrument in writing duly executed by both parties.

C. The terms of the special education teacher assistants' agreements and nurse's assistant will be year to year based upon the needs of students.

ARTICLE III

ASSOCIATION PRIVILEGES

- A. Whenever an Association representative is mutually scheduled by both parties to participate in a grievance proceeding during normal work hours, he/she shall suffer no loss in pay.
- B. The Association and/or its representatives, if approved by the building principal, shall use school facilities for meetings after school hours provided that this shall not interfere with, nor interrupt, normal school operations. The building principal should not withhold such approval arbitrarily. This paragraph does not preclude the building principal from granting prior approval of building use.
- C. The Association, if approved by the building principal, shall use the school equipment, to include but not limited to computers, e-mail, internet, fax machine, copiers, inter-school mail facilities and school mailboxes and a bulletin board in each building when such equipment is not otherwise in use, and provided that this use will not interfere with, nor interrupt normal school operations. The Association will also use the inter-school mail facilities and school mail boxes. The Association will pay for the costs of all materials and supplies incident to such use. The building principal shall not withhold such approval arbitrarily. This paragraph does not preclude the building principals from granting prior approval for equipment use.

- D. The Association shall have, in each school building, the use of a bulletin board in each faculty lounge.
- E. The Association shall use the inter-school mail facilities and school mail boxes, provided that this does not interfere with normal school operations.
- F. All elected officers, Association Representatives, and designated Chairpersons, limited to fifteen (15) aggregate at any given time, shall have the right to utilize their preparation periods (teachers only) and lunch periods to perform functions concerning their Association duties, unless otherwise assigned to another duty. Recognizing that this function is important and that they shall be able to move freely from building to building to cover these duties providing the visiting does not disrupt the normal school activities and does not interrupt any regularly scheduled classes or personnel assigned to duties. In the event of any emergency requiring any personnel to miss assigned duties, they shall request permission from the Principal to do so. When visiting any building, said visitor shall report to the office beforehand. The names of the fifteen (15) officers, Association Representatives, and Chairpersons shall be submitted to the Superintendent, in writing, within ten (10) calendar days from the date of their election or appointment.

ARTICLE IV

WORKING HOURS

A. TEACHERS

- 1. All staff shall indicate their presence at the start of the workday by initialing the approved staff "Sign-in" sheet.
- 2. Teachers will be required to report to work at least fifteen minutes prior to the opening of school for the students' school day and the teachers shall be permitted to leave twenty minutes after the close of the pupil's school day.
- 3. The teacher workday shall be seven (7) hours and fifteen (15) minutes, and shall begin between the hours of 7:40 am and 8:30 am and shall end between the hours of 2:55 pm and 3:45 pm with all employees in a building beginning and ending at the same time.
- 4. Teachers leaving the school grounds any time during the course of the school day shall sign out in the building office.
- 5. Teachers shall be required to remain after the end of the regular workday for the purpose of attending faculty or other professional meetings. Such meetings shall begin no later than fifteen (15) minutes after the student dismissal time, and shall not exceed sixty (60) minutes. Such meetings shall be limited to two permonth.
- 6. The notice for any meeting shall be given to the teachers involved at least two (2) days prior to the meeting, except in an emergency.

- 7. Every teacher shall plan and teach course content in the manner consistent with the New Jersey Student Learning Standards (NJSLS). Teachers shall provide substitutes with daily, weekly, and/or alternative plans as needed, according to the procedure developed by the principal.
- 8. On Fridays and days preceding holidays or vacations, teachers may leave ten (10) minutes after the close of the students' school day.
- 9. On days when teachers are required to attend night meetings or conferences, those teachers required to attend such meetings or conferences shall be dismissed ten (10) minutes after students are dismissed, but not later than two (2) hours and fifty (50) minutes prior to teachers' regular dismissal time. The following are dismissal times for teachers:

➢ Holbein: 12:15
 ➢ Folwell: 12:30
 ➢ Brainerd: 12:45

- 10. School Preparation/Lunch Teachers will receive a total of 475 minutes per week of prep and lunch combined. Each teacher shall be guaranteed a duty free lunch per day and at least one (1) duty free preparation period per day.
- 11. Parent/Teacher conferences shall occur up to two (2) times per year as determined by the Board with notice being given to the MHTEA at the time the school calendar is approved by the Board.
- 12. Middle School Teachers teaching less than six (6) periods shall have their salaries, prep, and lunch time pro-rated accordingly (example $5/6^{th} = .8333$).
- 13. Part-Time Teachers who are assigned to stay for district in-services will be compensated at their hourly rate. Part-Time teachers who need to fulfill his/her Professional Improvement Plan (PIP) requirement and who attend district in-services shall be compensated at his/her hourly rate.

B. <u>SECRETARIES</u>

- 1. All staff shall indicate their presence at the start of the workday by initialing the approved staff "Sign-in" sheet.
- 2. All staff shall arrive twenty (20) minutes before the start of the teacher workday and may leave twenty-five (25) minutes after teacher dismissal, including an hour for lunch.
- 3. Summer hours will start the Monday of the first full week after the last student day. Regular Business hours will resume the Monday of the last week in August. The summer hours will be from 7:30 3:30 p.m., Monday Thursday, including a thirty

- (30) minute lunch. Summer hours, vacation days, personal days, and sick days will be taken at the 1.25 rate.
- 4. On days when school is closed due to inclemency, secretarial personnel are expected to be on the job unless conditions of transportation are so hazardous as to cause unreasonable risks to be taken by such personnel to come to work. Administrators and secretaries may be allowed the latitude to determine such conditions and the need for each secretary's services as each occasion arises.
- 5. In all cases during the hours that school is in session, office telephones are to be covered for purposes of emergency contact, etc. It is the responsibility of each person in charge of that office to provide the necessary means for such telephone coverage.
- 6. Secretaries shall be entitled to one uninterrupted rest period of fifteen (15) minutes during the morning and one uninterrupted rest period of fifteen (15) minutes during the afternoon, except in cases of emergency.
- 7. Compensatory time shall be provided for all work in excess of thirty-five (35) regular work hours as defined above. The compensatory rate shall be hour for hour up to forty (40) hours per week and one and one half (1½) hours of compensatory time for work in excess of forty (40) hours per week. Secretaries may choose to be paid for work in excess of the regular work hours instead of receiving compensatory time. No work beyond the regular work week will be allowed unless approved, in writing, in advance, by the immediate supervisor and Superintendent.

C. ASSISTANTS

- 1. All staff shall indicate their presence at the start of the workday by initialing the approved staff "Sign-in" sheet.
- 2. Part-time teacher assistants shall work less than 30 hours a week and have an unpaid duty-free lunch for a minimum of thirty (30) minutes. All teacher assistants will receive 2 fifteen (15) minute breaks per day; one (1) in the a.m. and one (1) in the p.m. All teacher assistants shall attend the first-day of school in-service and be compensated at the per diem rate.
- 3. All specialized, full-time teacher assistants shall work a full-time schedule and shall have a 30-minute duty free lunch and will received 2 fifteen (15) minute breaks per day; one (1) in the a.m. and one (1) in the p.m. All teacher assistants shall attend the first-day of school in-service and be compensated at the per diemrate.
- 4. No teacher assistants shall be required to attend parent-teacher conferences.
- 5. All part-time cafeteria/playground assistants shall work a minimum of two hours and thirty-five minutes per day. Work in excess of two hours and thirty-five minutes for additional duties shall be paid at the regular salary. No part time cafeteria/playground assistants shall be required to work on an early dismissal day.

6. All cafeteria/playground assistants may be required to attend an in-service if deemed necessary, upon notification of 10 calendar days and will be compensated.

D. ATTENDANCE OFFICER/COURIER

- 1. Attendance Officer/Courier shall be required to work 3 hours, 5 days per week.
- 2. On days when school is closed due to inclemency, Attendance Officer/Courier personnel are not expected to be on the job.
- 3. Attendance Officer/Courier shall work the teacher's calendar.
- 4. The Board shall provide the Attendance Officer/Courier a vehicle for use during the course of the workday. In the case of an emergency, if the Attendance Officer/Courier is asked to use their personal car, they shall be reimbursed per mileage at the current IRS rate.

A. CUSTODIANS / MAINTENANCE

1. Daily Work Hours

- a) Work Shift eight (8) hours of work, inclusive of a thirty-minute lunch period, shall constitute a work shift. All employees shall be scheduled to work on a regular shift and shall be advised of a regular starting and quitting time.
- b) Summer hours will start the Monday of the first full week after the last student day. Regular business hours will resume on Monday of the last week in August. The summer hours will be from 6:15 3:30 p.m., Monday Thursday, including a thirty (30) minute lunch. Summer hours, vacation days, personal days, and sick days will be taken at the 1.25 rate.
- c) The Board and Association recognize that changes in hours, assignment, and transfer may be necessary. While the rights of determination to assign, alter hours, or transfer custodians/maintenance is vested in the Business Administrator/Board Secretary, the Business Administrator/Board Secretary will not assign or transfer without prior discussion between said custodian/maintenance and Business Administrator/Board Secretary. A ten (10) working days' notice shall be given prior to a shift change for custodians/maintenance.

2. Call Time/Overtime

a) Overtime shall be paid at the rate of one and one half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ the employee's regular hourly rate of pay for all the time worked in excess of eight (8) hours in any one day. No work beyond the regular workday will be allowed unless approved in writing, in advance, by the immediate supervisor.

b) Inclement Weather Day

- 1) Custodians/maintenance shall be on call in accordance with the particular necessity for their services as determined by the Business Administrator/Board Secretary.
- 2) Custodians/Maintenance shall report to work during days of school closing due to inclemency in accordance with the district needs to establish and maintain conditions of safety on school property. The length of the workday shall be determined by the requirements of the specific occasion, as determined by the Business Administrator/Board Secretary.
- 3) In the event that custodians/maintenance are called to work on weekends or holidays for snow removal and/or other emergencies as determined by the Business Administrator/Board Secretary, they shall receive pay calculated at double time for said period. The weekend, for purposes of this provision, is defined as, from the end of the employee's work shift of one week, till the beginning of the next work shift of the next week.

F. PART-TIME CLERKS

- 1. All staff shall indicate their presence at the start of the workday by initialing the approved staff "Sign-in" sheet.
- 2. Part-Time Clerks will be required to work 5.5 continuous hours per day with an additional 30-minute lunch. Work hours will be set for the year by the Building Principal or Supervisor and approved by the Superintendent.
- 3. Summer hours will start the Monday of the first full week after the last student day. Regular business hours will resume on Monday of the last week in August. The summer hours will be from 8:00 a.m.- 3:15 p.m., Monday-Thursday, including a thirty (30) minute lunch. Summer hours, vacation days, personal days, and sick days will be taken at the 1.25 rate.
- 4. On days when school is closed due to inclemency, Part-Time Clerk personnel are expected to be on the job unless conditions of transportation are so hazardous as to cause unreasonable risks to be taken by such personnel to come to work. Administrators and Part-Time Clerks may be allowed the latitude to determine such conditions and the need for each Part-Time Clerk's services as each occasion arises.
- 5. In all cases during the hours that school is in session, office telephones are to be covered for purposes of emergency contact, etc. It is the responsibility of each person in charge of that office to provide the necessary means for such telephone coverage.

ARTICLE V

PROFESSIONAL DUTIES

A. INTENT

- 1. The Board and the Association acknowledge that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach and that his/her energies should be utilized to this end.
- 2. The Board and the Association acknowledge that a teacher assistant's primary responsibility is to perform tasks which his/her classroom teacher deemsnecessary.

B. APPLICATION

- 1. List of duties not performed by teachers or teacher assistants.
 - a) Keeping attendance registers.
 - b) Marking, computing and compiling standardized test data, excepting those authorized personnel such as school counselors and Special Services staff.
 - c) Will not transport district supplies or materials.
- 2. Transporting Students:

No employee, unless specifically authorized by the Superintendent or his designee, shall be permitted to drive students.

3. Elementary Cafeteria Duty

Four hours of certified staff coverage for cafeteria lunch duty are required daily. Volunteers for cafeteria lunch duty shall be paid \$40 per hour or \$20 per half-hour. If the required positions are not filled by volunteers, administration can assign a duty, at the rate of \$20 per hour or \$10 per half-hour. Certified staff members who have been assigned a daily duty (four (4) or five (5) days per week) will not be assigned a duty more than once every two (2) school years. A certified staff member can be assigned cafeteria lunch duty in consecutive years.

- 4. At no time shall a custodian, secretary, teacher assistant or cafeteria employee be requested or required to, in any way, supervise or be responsible for pupils at any work location except a sub-certified staff member.
- 5. Teacher assistants shall be responsible to the Building Principal and Supervisor/Director of Special Education.

C. LOSS OF PREP TIME

1. When a teacher forfeits a preparation period to provide student supervision or conduct a class the teacher shall be paid as follows:

2018-2019	\$39.98	per period
2019-2020	\$40.98	per period
2021-2022	\$42.00	per period

- 2. When an elementary teacher provides classroom coverage for additional students for one-half or a full day, the teacher shall be paid \$30.00 for a half-day and \$60.00 for full day.
- 3. A nurse who is required to provide coverage for another building during the school day shall receive a stipend of \$55.00.

ARTICLE VI

SALARIES

- A. Employees are paid by one of the following plans:
 - 1. Ten Month Employees

 Twenty (20) equal paychecks will be distributed throughout the ten (10) working months and each employee may elect a specific deduction to be deposited in the ABCO Credit Union. This amount may be changed at any time with prior notification.
 - 2. Twelve Month Employees

 Twenty-four (24) equal paychecks will be distributed throughout the twelve-(12) months and each employee may elect a specific deduction to be deposited in the ABCO Credit Union. This amount may be changed at any time with prior notification.
 - 3. Direct deposit is mandatory.
- B. A schedule of pay dates shall be posted in each school building on the first day of the school year. When a pay date falls on or during a school holiday, vacation, or weekend, employees shall receive their pay check on the last previous working day, with the exception of the final pay in June, which will be issued on June 30th.

The paycheck schedule will be approved before July 1st for the following year and will include the schedule of payment for payroll vouchers.

All employees shall be paid through a paperless paycheck system.

C. Black Seal License: The Board shall pay for the required courses and test in order to acquire a Black Seal License. If the employee leaves the district within the year after obtaining license, then employee must reimburse the costs of course and license to the district.

D. TEACHER SALARY GUIDES

The following salary guide reflects full-time employees. To calculate part-time salary, multiply the step by 0.8333

BACHELORS SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 53,727
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 53,329	2	\$ 54,227
1	\$ 52,621	2	\$ 53,829	3	\$ 54,727
2	\$ 53,121	3	\$ 54,329	4	\$ 55,227
3	\$ 53,621	4	\$ 54,829	5	\$ 55,727
4	\$ 54,121	5	\$ 55,329	6	\$ 56,427
5	\$ 54,621	6	\$ 55,929	7	\$ 57,127
6	\$ 55,220	7	\$ 56,579	8	\$ 58,827
7	\$ 55,841	8	\$ 57,979	9	\$ 64,341
8	\$ 57,241	9	\$ 63,779	10	\$ 70,841
9	\$ 63,191	10	\$ 70,202	11	\$ 78,341
10	\$ 69,641	11	\$ 77,502	12	\$ 86,241
11	\$ 76,941	12	\$ 85,241		
12	\$ 84,241				

BACHELORS + 15 SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 54,902
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 54,504	2	\$ 55,402
1	\$ 53,886	2	\$ 55,004	3	\$ 55,902
2	\$ 54,296	3	\$ 55,504	4	\$ 56,402
3	\$ 54,796	4	\$ 56,004	5	\$ 56,902
4	\$ 55,296	5	\$ 56,504	6	\$ 57,602
5	\$ 55,796	6	\$ 57,104	7	\$ 58,302
6	\$ 56,396	7	\$ 57,754	8	\$ 60,002
7	\$ 57,016	8	\$ 59,154	9	\$ 65,516
8	\$ 58,416	9	\$ 64,954	10	\$ 72,016
9	\$ 64,366	10	\$ 71,377	11	\$ 79,516
10	\$ 70,816	11	\$ 78,677	12	\$ 87,416
11	\$ 78,116	12	\$ 86,416		
12	\$ 85,416				

BACHELORS + 30 SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 56,077
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 55,679	2	\$ 56,577
1	\$ 54,971	2	\$ 56,179	3	\$ 57,077
2	\$ 55,471	3	\$ 56,679	4	\$ 57,577
3	\$ 55,971	4	\$ 57,179	5	\$ 58,077
4	\$ 56,471	5	\$ 57,679	6	\$ 58,777
5	\$ 56,971	6	\$ 58,279	7	\$ 59,477
6	\$ 57,571	7	\$ 58,929	8	\$ 61,177
7	\$ 58,191	8	\$ 60,329	9	\$ 66,691
8	\$ 59,591	9	\$ 66,129	10	\$ 73,191
9	\$ 65,541	10	\$ 72,552	11	\$ 80,691
10	\$ 71,991	11	\$ 79,852	12	\$ 88,591
11	\$ 79,291	12	\$ 87,591		
12	\$ 86,591		_	_	

MASTERS SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 57,252
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 56,854	2	\$ 57,752
1	\$ 56,146	2	\$ 57,354	3	\$ 58,252
2	\$ 56,646	3	\$ 57,854	4	\$ 58,752
3	\$ 57,146	4	\$ 58,354	5	\$ 59,252
4	\$ 57,646	5	\$ 58,854	6	\$ 59,952
5	\$ 58,146	6	\$ 59,454	7	\$ 60,652
6	\$ 58,746	7	\$ 60,104	8	\$ 62,352
7	\$ 59,366	8	\$ 61,504	9	\$ 67,866
8	\$ 60,766	9	\$ 67,304	10	\$ 74,366
9	\$ 66,716	10	\$ 73,727	11	\$ 81,866
10	\$ 73,166	11	\$ 81,027	12	\$ 89,766
11	\$ 80,466	12	\$ 88,766		
12	\$ 87,766			-	

MASTERS + 15 SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 58,427
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 58,029	2	\$ 58,927
1	\$ 57,321	2	\$ 58,529	3	\$ 59,427
2	\$ 57,821	3	\$ 59,029	4	\$ 59,927
3	\$ 58,321	4	\$ 59,529	5	\$ 60,427
4	\$ 58,821	5	\$ 60,029	6	\$ 61,127
5	\$ 59,321	6	\$ 60,629	7	\$ 61,827
6	\$ 59,921	7	\$ 61,279	8	\$ 63,527
7	\$ 60,541	8	\$ 62,679	9	\$ 69,041
8	\$ 61,941	9	\$ 68,479	10	\$ 75,541
9	\$ 67,891	10	\$ 74,902	11	\$ 83,041
10	\$ 74,341	11	\$ 82,202	12	\$ 90,941
11	\$ 81,641	12	\$ 89,941		
12	\$ 88,941			-	

E. TEACHER LONGEVITY

Longevity payments, made on a pro-rated basis beginning on the first day of the anniversary date, shall be in addition to the salary set forth in the above salary guides, and shall be in the following amounts:

Beginning of the 15 th year in Mount Holly	\$1,280.00
Beginning of the 20th year in Mount Holly	\$1,470.00
Beginning of the 25 th year in Mount Holly	\$1,680.00
Beginning of the 30 th year in Mount Holly	\$1,880.00

Employees hired after October 21, 1998 shall not be entitled to this longevity.

F. ATTENDANCE OFFICER HOURLY SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 26.30
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 25.44	2	\$ 26.80
1	\$ 24.60	2	\$ 25.94	3	\$ 27.30
2	\$ 25.10	3	\$ 26.44	4	\$ 27.80
3	\$ 25.60	4	\$ 26.94		
4	\$ 26.10			•	

G. SECRETARY SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 39,616
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 38,631	2	\$ 40,116
1	\$ 37,718	2	\$ 39,131	3	\$ 40,616
2	\$ 38,218	3	\$ 39,631	4	\$ 41,116
3	\$ 38,718	4	\$ 40,131	5	\$ 41,616
4	\$ 39,218	5	\$ 40,631	6	\$ 42,116
5	\$ 39,718	6	\$ 41,131	7	\$ 42,616
6	\$ 40,218	7	\$ 41,631	8	\$ 43,116
7	\$ 40,718	8	\$ 42,131	9	\$ 45,610
8	\$ 41,218	9	\$ 44,625	10	\$ 48,104
9	\$ 43,712	10	\$ 47,119	11	\$ 50,599
10	\$ 46,206	11	\$ 49,614	12	\$ 53,093
11	\$ 48,701	12	\$ 52,108	13	\$ 56,854
12	\$ 51,195	13	\$ 55,869		
13	\$ 54,956			-	

H. SECRETARY LONGEVITY

Longevity payments made on a pro-rated basis beginning on the first day of the anniversary date shall be in addition to the salary set forth in the above salary guides, and shall be in the following amounts:

Beginning of 15th year in Mount Holly
 Beginning of 20th year in Mount Holly
 \$700.00
 \$850.00

Employees hired after October 21, 1998 shall not be entitled to this longevity.

I. PART TIME CLERK SALARY GUIDE

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 17,635
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 17,391	2	\$ 18,048
1	\$ 17,189	2	\$ 17,804	3	\$ 18,460
2	\$ 17,602	3	\$ 18,216	4	\$ 18,806
3	\$ 18,014	4	\$ 18,562	5	\$ 19,159
4	\$ 18,360	5	\$ 18,915	6	\$ 19,520
5	\$ 18,713	6	\$ 19,276	7	\$ 19,888
6	\$ 19,074	7	\$ 19,644	8	\$ 20,263
7	\$ 19,442	8	\$ 20,019		_
8	\$ 19,817			•	

J. TEACHER ASSISTANT/SPECIALIZED TEACHER ASSISTANT*SALARY GUIDE

2018/2019	20	18/2019	20	18/2019	20	018/2019	20	18/2019	20	18/2019	20	18/2019
	Fu	ıll Time	(0.8333	W	/Sub Cert	(0.8333	V	v/Tchr Cert	(0.8333
1	\$	15,159	\$	12,627	\$	15,559	\$	12,961	\$	16,359	\$	13,627
2	\$	15,259	\$	12,711	\$	15,659	\$	13,044	\$	16,459	\$	13,710
3	\$	15,359	\$	12,794	\$	15,759	\$	13,127	\$	16,559	\$	13,794
4	\$	15,459	\$	12,877	\$	15,859	\$	13,211	\$	16,659	\$	13,877
5	\$	15,559	\$	12,961	\$	15,959	\$	13,294	\$	16,759	\$	13,960
6	\$	15,858	\$	13,210	\$	16,258	\$	13,543	\$	17,058	\$	14,209
7	\$	17,175	\$	14,307	\$	17,575	\$	14,640	\$	18,375	\$	15,306
8	\$	18,491	\$	15,403	\$	18,891	\$	15,736	\$	19,691	\$	16,403
9	\$	26,216	\$	21,838	\$	26,616	\$	22,171	\$	27,416	\$	22,838

2019/2020	20	19/2020	20	19/2020	20	019/2020	20	19/2020	20	19/2020	20	19/2020
	Fu	ıll Time	(0.8333	W	/Sub Cert	(0.8333	V	v/Tchr Cert	•	0.8333
1	\$	15,216	\$	12,675	\$	15,616	\$	13,008	\$	16,416	\$	13,675
2	\$	15,316	\$	12,758	\$	15,716	\$	13,091	\$	16,516	\$	13,758
3	\$	15,416	\$	12,842	\$	15,816	\$	13,175	\$	16,616	\$	13,841
4	\$	15,516	\$	12,925	\$	15,916	\$	13,258	\$	16,716	\$	13,924
5	\$	15,616	\$	13,008	\$	16,016	\$	13,341	\$	16,816	\$	14,008
6	\$	15,915	\$	13,257	\$	16,315	\$	13,590	\$	17,115	\$	14,257
7	\$	17,232	\$	14,354	\$	17,632	\$	14,687	\$	18,432	\$	15,354
8	\$	18,548	\$	15,450	\$	18,948	\$	15,784	\$	19,748	\$	16,450
9	\$	26,516	\$	22,088	\$	26,916	\$	22,421	\$	27,716	\$	23,087

2020/2021	20	20/2021	20	20/2021	20	020/2021	20	20/2021	20	20/2021	20.	20/2021
	Fu	ıll Time	•	0.8333	W	/Sub Cert	(0.8333	V	v/Tchr Cert	•	0.8333
1	\$	15,520	\$	12,928	\$	15,920	\$	13,261	\$	16,720	\$	13,928
2	\$	15,620	\$	13,011	\$	16,020	\$	13,345	\$	16,820	\$	14,011
3	\$	15,720	\$	13,095	\$	16,120	\$	13,428	\$	16,920	\$	14,094
4	\$	15,820	\$	13,178	\$	16,220	\$	13,511	\$	17,020	\$	14,178
5	\$	15,920	\$	13,261	\$	16,320	\$	13,595	\$	17,120	\$	14,261
6	\$	16,219	\$	13,510	\$	16,619	\$	13,844	\$	17,419	\$	14,510
7	\$	17,536	\$	14,607	\$	17,936	\$	14,941	\$	18,736	\$	15,607
8	\$	18,852	\$	15,704	\$	19,252	\$	16,037	\$	20,052	\$	16,703
9	\$	26,820	\$	22,341	\$	27,220	\$	22,674	\$	28,020	\$	23,341

^{*}Specialized full-time teacher assistants shall be paid on the appropriate full-time assistant guide (regular, sub cert, or teacher cert) and shall receive single health benefits provided by the district.

K. TEACHER ASSISTANT LONGEVITY

Longevity payments, made on a pro-rated basis beginning on the first day of the anniversary date, shall be in addition to the salary set forth in the above salary guides, and shall be in the following amounts:

Beginning of 15th year in Mount Holly
 Beginning of 20th year in Mount Holly
 \$400.00
 \$450.00

Employees hired after October 21, 1998 shall not be entitled to this longevity.

L. CAFETERIA/PLAYGROUND ASSISTANT SALARY GUIDES

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 4,956
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 4,905	2	\$ 5,056
1	\$ 4,783	2	\$ 5,005	3	\$ 5,156
2	\$ 4,883	3	\$ 5,105	4	\$ 5,256
3	\$ 4,983	4	\$ 5,205	5	\$ 5,310
4	\$ 5,083	5	\$ 5,259	6	\$ 5,363
5	\$ 5,137	6	\$ 5,312	7	\$ 5,718
6	\$ 5,190	7	\$ 5,667	8	\$ 7,701
7	\$ 5,545	8	\$ 7,650	9	\$ 11,288
8	\$ 7,528	9	\$ 11,088		
9	\$ 10,888			-	

M. CAFETERIA/PLAYGROUND ASSISTANT LONGEVITY

Longevity payments, made on a pro-rated basis beginning on the first day of the anniversary date, shall be in addition to the salary set forth in the above salary guides, and shall be in the following amounts:

Beginning of 15th year in Mount Holly
 Beginning of 20th year in Mount Holly
 \$400.00
 \$450.00

Employees hired after October 21, 1998 shall not be entitled to this longevity.

N. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE SALARY GUIDES

				2020/2021	2020/2021
		2019/2020	2019/2020	1	\$ 39,616
2018/2019	2018/2019	1	\$ 38,631	2	\$ 40,116
1	\$ 37,718	2	\$ 39,131	3	\$ 40,616
2	\$ 38,218	3	\$ 39,631	4	\$ 41,116
3	\$ 38,718	4	\$ 40,131	5	\$ 41,616
4	\$ 39,218	5	\$ 40,631	6	\$ 42,116
5	\$ 39,718	6	\$ 41,131	7	\$ 42,616
6	\$ 40,218	7	\$ 41,631	8	\$ 43,116
7	\$ 40,718	8	\$ 42,131	9	\$ 45,610
8	\$ 41,218	9	\$ 44,625	10	\$ 48,104
9	\$ 43,712	10	\$ 47,119	11	\$ 50,599
10	\$ 46,206	11	\$ 49,614	12	\$ 53,093
11	\$ 48,701	12	\$ 52,108	13	\$ 56,854
12	\$ 51,195	13	\$ 55,869		
13	\$ 54,956			-	

O. <u>CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE WORKER LONGEVITY</u>

Longevity payments, made on a pro-rated basis beginning on the first day of the anniversary date, shall be in addition to the salary set forth in the above salary guides, and shall be in the following amounts:

Beginning of 15 th year in Mount Holly	\$600.00
Beginning of 20 th year in Mount Holly	\$700.00

Employees hired after October 21, 1998 shall not be entitled to this longevity.

P. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE PROBATIONARY PERIOD

New custodian/maintenance employees shall be hired without a contract for a thirty-(30) day period of probation. If said employee has worked in Mount Holly as a substitute custodian prior to being offered a contract, such substitute time shall count toward the thirty-(30) day probation period. At the end of the thirty-(30) day probation period, said new employee either shall be offered a contract for employment or shall be dismissed.

Q. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE UNIFORMS

The Board shall provide and maintain (7) seven uniforms yearly plus inclement weather gear for all Custodian/Maintenance employees.

"New Hires" shall receive their allocation of uniforms within 14 days after successful completion of their probationary period as mentioned in sub paragraph P.

All other employees shall receive their allotment of uniforms by September 30th. Uniforms shall be the same for all Custodian/Maintenance staff.

R. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE LICENSES

The Board shall pay a stipend of \$1,250 each per year for plumbing, electrical and/or HVAC certification. The custodian/maintenance worker will let the Business Office know in writing that they intend to earn one of the above mentioned licenses for the following year for budgetary purposes. The Board of Education will not pay stipends that are applied for and completed during the same year. Custodian/maintenance employees will deliver a copy of the certification along with applicable expiration dates to the Superintendent's Office and the Business Office. If the certification expires, the custodian/maintenance employee is responsible to renew and provide the new documentation to the Superintendent's Office and Business Office. The employee shall have 30 calendar days from the expiration to renew the license. The failure to renew a certification will result in a deduction of the \$1,250 stipend, pro-rated based on the date the license expires.

S. Miscellaneous Salary Provisions Applicable to All Employees

Military service credit for employees will be applicable service time to a maximum of four (4) years. The foregoing provision will only be applied prospectively to new hires, and will not be applied retroactively to existing employees.

ARTICLE VII

VACATIONS

A. SECRETARIES

NOTE: No vacations are to be scheduled for the week preceding the opening of school (August/September).

- 1. A 12-month secretary after three full years of continuous employment in the Mount Holly Township Public School District, as of July 1, may request special consideration as follows:
 - A 12-month secretary may elect to work any five (5) of the non-working days, which are listed herein, with compensatory time being credited to the vacation time. The request must be cleared through the administrator and approved by the Superintendent.
- 2. A 12-month secretary shall be eligible for a vacation provided he/she has actively worked six months as of July 1 of the year in which he/she seeks his/her vacation. He/she shall be eligible for five (5) vacation days after six (6) months, but less than one-year continuous service as of July 1st. If a secretary has worked less than six

months as of July 1, he/she shall be entitled to and receive one half day per month worked. These vacation days may not be taken until after July 1 of the succeeding year.

- 3. A 12-month secretary shall receive ten (10) days' vacation after one (1) year, but less than eight (8), of continuous service as of July 1.
- 4. A 12-month secretary shall receive fifteen (15) days' vacation after eight (8) years of continuous service as of July 1.
- 5. One (1) additional day for each year after eight (8) years of continuous service as of July 1, not to exceed twenty (20) days' vacation time.
- 6. A 10-month secretary shall work the school calendar, with no additional vacation time.

B. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE

- 1. An employee shall be eligible for a vacation provided he/she has actively worked six (6) months as of July 1 of the year in which he/she seeks his/her vacation. If an employee has worked less than six (6) months as of July 1, he/she shall be entitled to and receive one half (1/2) day per month worked. These vacation days may not be taken until after July 1 of the succeeding year. The same shall apply to determining eligibility for all vacation set forth in the schedule below.
- 2. Vacation times shall be scheduled to coordinate with the work schedule and shall be taken at the sole discretion of the Board of Education, taking into consideration the request of the employee:
 - a) Five (5) days' vacation after six (6) months, but less than one (1) year, continuous service as of July 1.
 - b) Ten (10) days' vacation after one (1) year, but less than eight (8) years, of continuous service as of July 1.
 - c) Fifteen (15) days' vacation after eight (8) years of continuous service as of July 1.
 - d) One (1) additional day for each year after eight (8) years of continuous service as of July 1, not to exceed twenty (20) days' vacation time.

C. PART-TIME CLERKS

- a. Note: No vacations are to be scheduled for the week preceding the opening of school (August/September).
- b. A 12-month Part-Time Clerk shall be eligible for a vacation provided he/she has actively worked six months as of July 1 of the year in which he/she seeks his/her

vacation. He/she shall be eligible for five (5) vacation days after six (6) months, but less than one-year continuous service as of July 1st. If a Part-Time Clerk has worked less than six months as of July 1, he/she shall be entitled to and receive one half (1/2) day per month worked. These vacation days may not be taken until after July 1 of the succeeding year.

- c. A 12-month Part-Time Clerk shall receive ten (10) days' vacation after one (1) year, but less than eight (8), of continuous service as of July 1.
- d. A 12-month Part-Time Clerk shall receive fifteen (15) days' vacation after eight (8) years of continuous service as of July 1.
- e. One (1) additional day for each year after eight (8) years of continuous service as of July 1, not to exceed twenty (20) days' vacation time.
- f. A 10-month Part-Time Clerk shall work the school calendar, with pro-rated vacation time.

ARTICLE VIII

HEALTH CARE BENEFITS

Effective as soon as physically possible, but no later than sixty (60) days after ratification, all employees shall receive the Patriot V as the base healthcare plan provided by the Board of Education at no additional cost to the employee, other than that required by State law.

- A. The Board shall pay the full cost of a full family prescription plan containing the co-pays listed below with a list of participating pharmacies previously provided by the Board to the Association and incorporated herein by reference.
 - 1. Dependent Coverage: 26 years/coverage ends at the end of the calendar year in which they turn 26 years.
 - 2. Effective sixty (60) days following ratification, prescription co-pays are adjusted to:
 - Generic Retail \$5
 Generic Mail \$5
 Brand Retail \$20
 Brand Mail \$15
- B. The Board shall pay the cost for full hospitalization and medical/surgical insurance coverage for all full-time employees and family. The baseline level of benefits shall be the US Healthcare/Aetna plans in effect July 1, 1997.

- 1. Dependent Coverage: 26 years 26 years/coverage ends at the end of the calendar year in which they turn 26 years.
- C. Effective sixty (60) days following ratification, co-pays shall be adjusted to:

\triangleright	Primary Physician	\$10
	Specialist	\$10
	Emergency Room	\$50

The Board shall have the prerogative to change carriers in the future, provided that the change guarantees the level of benefits and the level of administration of benefits as defined herein.

Any future changes in insurance carriers by the Board must maintain as a minimum level the benefits found in the plans described above. The level of administration of benefits provided by any new carrier must maintain as a minimum level the administration of benefits found in the plans described above.

- D. Any employee who wishes to opt out of the district medical insurance coverage shall receive the following payments: \$4,000, to be paid in two equal installments each on the December 30th and June 30th payrolls of the school year, in accordance to the Pre-Tax Section 125 Plan approved by the Board of Education. Copies of the Plan are available for pickup in the Business Office. These employees shall continue to receive all other health benefits, such as dental, prescription, etc. An employee shall be able to re-enroll back into the medical plan, prior to the enrollment period, as indicated in the approved Plan.
- E. The Board shall pay the full cost of a Delta Dental Premier plan covering the employees and their families as stated in the Delta Dental pamphlet.
 - ➤ Dependent Coverage: 19 years for non-student/23 years for student until the end of the year in which they turn 19/23 years.
- F. The insurance coverage as set forth above shall be contingent upon proper employee enrollment in the program and shall commence on the date of enrollment.
- G. Those who choose to enroll in the Flexible Spending Program will be able to roll over up to \$500 at the end of the calendar year.

ARTICLE IX

EMPLOYEES' RIGHTS

A. STATUTORY SAVINGS CLAUSE

Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict to any employee such rights as he/she may have under New Jersey School Laws or other applicable laws and regulations. (The rights granted to employees hereunder shall be deemed to be in addition to those provided elsewhere).

B. JUST CAUSE PROVISIONS

No employee shall be discharged, disciplined, reprimanded, reduced in rank or compensation, or deprived of any professional advantage or given an adverse evaluation of his/her professional services without just cause. Any such action asserted by the Board or any agent or representative thereof, shall be subject to the grievance procedure herein set forth.

C. <u>REQUIRED/REQUESTED MEETINGS OR HEARINGS</u>

Whenever any employee is <u>required</u> to appear before the Superintendent or his designee, the Board, or any committee, member, representative or agent thereof, concerning any matter which could adversely affect the continuation of that employee in his/her office, position or employment or the salary or any increments pertaining thereto, then he/she shall be given prior written notice of the reasons for such meeting or interview and shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association present to advise him/her and represent him/her during such meeting or interview. Whenever any employee requests a meeting with the Superintendent or his designee, the Board, or any committee, member, representative or agent thereof, concerning any matter which could adversely affect the continuation of that employee in his/her office, position or employment or the salary or any increments pertaining thereto, he/she shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association present to advise him/her during such meeting or interview.

D. PERSONNEL RECORDS

- 1. File An employee shall have the right, upon request, to review the content of his/her personnel file and to receive copies of any documents contained therein.
- 2. Derogatory Material No material derogatory to an employee's conduct, service, character or personality shall be placed in his/her personnel file unless the employee has acknowledged that he/she has had the opportunity to review such material by affixing his/her signature to the copy to be filed with the express understanding that such signature in no way indicates agreement with the contents thereof. The employee shall also have the right to submit a written answer to such material and his/her answer shall be reviewed by the Superintendent or his designee and attached to the file copy.

3. No Separate File - The Board agrees to protect the confidentiality of personnel records and other similar documents: it shall not establish any separate personnel file which is not available for the employee's inspection.

E. <u>ASSISTANTS, CUSTODIANS/MAINTENANCE, SECRETARIES, PART-TIME</u> CLERKS

- 1. Employees shall be notified of their contract renewal and salary status for the forthcoming year no later than May 15, except teacher assistants who shall be given written notice of renewal no later than July 31.
- 2. Pursuant to Chapter 123, Public Laws 1974, and any amendments thereto, the Board hereby agrees that every employee of the Board shall have the right to freely organize, join and support the Association for the purpose of engaging in collective negotiations and other concerted activities for mutual aid and protection. As a duly selected body exercising governmental power under the law of the State of New Jersey, the Board undertakes and agrees that it shall not directly or indirectly discourage or deprive or coerce any employee in the enjoyment of any rights conferred by Chapter 123, Public Laws of 1974 and any amendments thereto, or other laws of New Jersey or the Constitution of New Jersey and the United States, that it shall not discriminate against any employee with respect to hours, wages, or any terms or conditions of employment by reason of his/her membership in the Association, his/her participation in any activities of the Association, collective negotiations with the Board, or his/her institution of any grievance, complaint or proceedings under this Agreement or otherwise with respect to any terms or conditions of employment.
- 3. Any employee who does not receive a new contract or whose services are terminated or suspended or who is disciplined or reprimanded or who is reduced in rank or compensation shall within five (5) working days' request in writing directed to the Superintendent a statement of reasons for the above mentioned. Said statement of reasons shall be given to the employee within seven (7) working days after the receipt of the request. In addition, the employee shall be granted a hearing before the Board of Education if the employee requests the same. Said request for a hearing shall be in writing and made within five (5) working days of the receipt of the statement of reasons. The Board shall hold its hearing at its regular board meeting unless the next regularly scheduled Board meeting is less than ten (10) days from the date the request for the hearing is received. In that event, the hearing shall be continued until the next following regularly scheduled Board meeting. The employee must be present at the hearing and shall have at his/her option the right to have a representative present. The Board of Education shall issue to the employee a written determination within seven (7) working days after the completion of the hearing. The above time limits set forth in this document may be altered by mutual consent of the parties. The Superintendent shall meet privately with all employees who will not be renewed or who are terminated, prior to official written notification.
- 4. All employees in these units who are resigning from their position shall give fourteen (14) calendar days' notice.

5. Employees shall not be required to use his/her own motor vehicle in the performance of his/her duties except in case of emergency.

F. OTHER PROVISIONS

- 1. All staff shall have a working District email while under contract and/or on an extended leave.
- 2. While on extended leave staff members will continue to have log-on privileges and access to email and web based programs.
- 3. Whenever a vacancy occurs or a new position is created including extra-curricular positions, staff will be notified through office postings and staff email for ten (10) calendar days. Such notice shall state the date by which applications are to be made.

ARTICLE X

NOTIFICATION OF WORK ASSIGNMENT

- **A.** All employees shall be given written notice of the following no later than the closing of school in June, except as provided otherwise:
 - 1. Teaching employees class and/or subject assignments, building and room assignments.
 - 2. Other employees except custodian/maintenance and teacher assistants building and assignments.
 - 3. Teacher Assistants shall be given written notice of class and building and room assignments no later than fifteen (15) calendar days before school opens.
 - 4. Custodian/Maintenance shall be given written notice of building and shift assignment no later than August 1st.
- **B.** Employees who are assigned to more than one (1) school building a day and use their own automobiles to travel between those buildings shall be reimbursed for such travel at the current IRS rate per mile.

ARTICLE XI

REASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS

A. TEACHERS

- 1. General Provisions
 The following definitions shall apply to this article:
 - a) <u>Reassignment</u> shall mean the change of a teacher from one grade level or subject to a different grade or subject within one building.
 - b) <u>Transfer</u> shall mean the change of a teacher from one building unit to another building unit.
 - c) **Voluntary** shall mean a transfer or reassignment initiated either:
 - 1) At the request of the teacher or by the Superintendent and involving a teacher who has indicated a willingness to be transferred or reassigned.
 - 2) By the Superintendent and involving two teachers who have indicated a willingness to shift assignments.
 - d) <u>Involuntary</u> shall mean a transfer or reassignment initiated by the Superintendent of a teacher who has neither filed a request for same nor indicated willingness for same.
- 2. Voluntary Transfer and Reassignment
 - a) Whenever a teaching vacancy occurs or a new position is created in the school district, the Superintendent shall post notice of such vacancy on the office bulletin boards in each school building for ten (10) calendar days, staff email notification, and forward a copy to the Association President. Such notice shall state the date by which applications are to be made.
 - b) Teachers desiring a reassignment or transfer should discuss the matter with his/her principal and formally make application for such transfer in writing to the Superintendent within the designated application cutoff date. If the desired reassignment or transfer related to the following school year, the foregoing procedure shall apply except that the formal written application shall be given to the Superintendent by no later than February 1.
 - c) Notice of a voluntary transfer or voluntary reassignment shall be made to the individual employee and sent to the Association as soon as practicable after the decision is made.

d) The notice provisions as stated in sub-sections a, b and c above shall not apply to those days between the 30th day of June of the school year and the 1st day of school for the subsequent school year.

3. Involuntary Transfer and Assignment

- a) The Board and Association recognize that changing staff requirements may necessitate the use of involuntary transfers and reassignments. Since this situation may create strong negative emotions, the Board and Association, therefore, further recognize that the best interests of the instructional program, management, and staff requires an orderly procedure for conducting involuntary transfers and reassignments.
- b) An involuntary transfer shall not imply or include reduction in compensation or rank.
- c) By the first school day in May, the Superintendent shall have posted in each building and with the Association President, a tentative manpower projection notice specifying for each grade level/subject in each building the current number of active positions and the projected need for the following school year. Said notice shall not indicate teacher names nor shall it serve as notice of intent to transfer.
- d) All teachers shall be notified of their contract and salary status for the ensuing year no later than May 15th of the year in question. If May 15th falls on a non-business day, the prior business day shall be the notification date.
 - 1) Said notice shall present reasons for such change in staffrequirements;
 - 2) Said notice shall list all teaching vacancies as of the date of this notice.
- e) After said notice, the Superintendent shall notify in writing the teachers who will be involuntarily transferred or reassigned, and give said teachers a statement of reasons for their transfer or reassignment.
- f) All teachers subject to involuntary transfer or reassignment shall be sent a notice of intent and summoned, by the Superintendent, as a group, along with their building principals and the Association President or his/her designee, to a meeting with the Superintendent.
 - 1) At said meeting each teacher shall be given a statement of reasons for their transfer or reassignment, and
 - 2) Each teacher will be given the opportunity to discuss said transfer or reassignment.
 - 3) At such meeting each teacher shall be given a revised list of vacancies as of that date, and
 - 4) Each teacher shall be given the opportunity to submit to the Superintendent his/her preference of available vacancies, and

- 5) Each teacher shall be given the opportunity to submit a request for voluntary transfer as specified in Section 2 of this Paragraph A.
- g) The Board is in no way bound by a teacher's submission of his/her preference of available vacancies and such transfers and reassignments are to be made at the discretion of the Board. However, the Board, in its final determination of such transfers and reassignments, will take into consideration the preferences and requests of the affected staff.
- h) Within one (1) week after the meeting specified in subsection f above, each teacher being involuntarily transferred or reassigned shall be sent a notice of transfer or reassignment with a copy to the Association President. Such notice shall specify the assignment for the coming year and shall confirm receipt of a request for a voluntary transfer or reassignment if one was filed during the meeting specified in subsection f above.
- i) All teachers transferred from one building to another according to the procedures set forth in Section 3 of this Paragraph A, shall be granted, at the request of the teachers, one (1) day release time for the purpose of visiting the schools to which they are to be transferred.

B. ALL OTHER EMPLOYEES

1. Vacancies

- a) When a vacancy occurs, or a new position has been established, the Administration shall, within a reasonable time thereafter, provide notice of said vacancy to the Association and post on the bulletin board of the central office of each school and all-staff email. Said notice shall be posted at a reasonable time in advance of contemplated action, ordinarily at least ten (10) calendar days and all-staff email before the final date when applications must be submitted, so as to give prospective applicants a reasonable opportunity to apply. Said notice shall indicate the duties, qualifications and salary range of the position.
- b) Employees desiring to apply for such vacancies shall submit his/her application in writing to the Administration within the time limit specified in the notice. The Administration shall acknowledge in writing within a reasonable period of time the receipt of all such applications.
- c) Applicants not selected shall be given written notice thereof.

2. Voluntary/Involuntary Transfers

a) Employees who desire to transfer to another building/position may file a written statement of such desire with the Administration, including the position and location to which transfer is desired, in order of preference. Such requests for transfers and reassignments for the following year shall be submitted no later than

- January 1, except in the case of custodian/maintenance whose date will be June 1.
- b) In the determination of request for voluntary reassignment and/or transfer, the wishes of the employee shall be honored to the extent that the transfer does not conflict with the best interests of the school system, as determined by the Board of Education.
- c) Notice of a reassignment or transfer shall be given to employees as soon as practical, and except in cases of emergency, no later than May 30, except custodian /maintenance, which shall be August 1.
- d) No vacancy shall be filled by means of an involuntary transfer or reassignment if the administrator determines there is a suitable volunteer available who desires to fill said position. The final decision shall be within the sole prerogative of the Board of Education.
- e) When an involuntary transfer or reassignment is necessary, an employee's area of expertise and length of service in the district shall be considered. However, the final decision shall be within the sole prerogative of the Board of Education.
- f) An involuntary transfer shall be made only after a notice is given to the employee. In the event that the employee objects to the assignment, he/she shall nevertheless perform the new assignment. The employee, however, may request and shall be granted a meeting with the Superintendent for the purpose of discussing the transfer assignment. The employee may, at his/her option, have a representative of the Association present. If the employee so desires, he/she may request and may be granted a meeting with the Personnel Committee of the Board of Education at which time the employee may have a representative of the Association present.

ARTICLE XII

REDUCTION IN FORCE, SENIORITY AND JOB SECURITY

A. TENURED TEACHERS

- 1. The Board and the Association agree that reduction in force shall be accomplished in accordance with the provisions of Title 18A of the New Jersey Laws and other applicable laws and regulations.
- 2. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict any rights an employee may have under these New Jersey Laws and Regulations.
- 3. If a reduction in force becomes necessary, the Board shall notify all affected employees and the Association as soon as practicable, but not less than sixty (60) days prior to the layoff.

- 4. Tenured Teachers on Lay-off Status.
 - a) Shall be placed on a preferred list of eligibility for recall in order of seniority. Said list shall be presented to the Association President.
 - b) Shall have an appropriate notice of reduction in force placed in their file.
 - c) Shall have notices of applicable vacancies sent by registered mail.
 - d) Shall terminate their preferred eligibility by failing to accept employment when offered or if accepted, by failure to report to work when required.

5. Tenured Teachers Recall Status:

- a) Recalled teachers shall be placed on the appropriate step of the salary guide. These teachers will be advanced one step on the salary guide from their position on the guide from the time of RIF.
- b) Sick leave acquired at the time of RIF shall be restored.

B. SECRETARIES

- 1. Seniority shall be based upon employees' continuous length of time with the Board and classification to which he/she was appointed.
- 2. In the event of a reduction in force, employees will be laid off in reverse order of seniority and recalled in order of seniority.
- 3. Either the individual employee or the Board may terminate the employee's contract by giving fourteen (14) calendar days' notice to the individual or Board respectively. The above fourteen (14) days' notice provision, however, is not applicable where the employee is discharged or suspended due to misconduct. In the event, the employee is suspended without pay or discharged due to misconduct, he/she shall, nevertheless, be entitled to a hearing before the Board in accordance with Article XV, Level IV.
- 4. The Board, at its option, may affirm the discharge or reinstate the employee. In the event the Board shall elect to reinstate the employee, it shall also determine whether or not the reinstatement shall be with pay or without pay for the period of time the employee was not working.

C. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE

1. In the event of a work location reduction in force, including reductions caused by the discontinuance of a facility or its relocation, the employee shall be laid off in the reverse order of seniority of the employee consistent with Title 18A: 17-4.

- 2. At least fourteen (14) calendar days before being laid off a custodian/maintenance employee shall be informed of all vacancies in any other work locations in his/her classification in the department in which he/she holds an appointment for the purpose of giving him/her an opportunity to be exercised within said fourteen (14) calendar days to fill such vacancy. If he/she requests appointment to such vacancy, he/she shall be assigned thereto. In the event that vacancies in such classification exist in several work locations he/she shall be assigned to the vacancy assigned by the department. In the event more than one appointed employee in such classifications is laid off and there are insufficient vacancies for such assignments, then the laid-off employees with the highest seniority shall first be assigned to the vacancies involved.
- 3. The Board shall maintain a seniority list of custodian/maintenance employees and cafeteria employees, copies of which shall be furnished to the Association as of July 1. Employees will be recalled to work from lay-off in the order of their seniority.

D. TEACHER ASSISTANTS

- 1. The Board shall maintain a seniority list of employees, copies of which shall be furnished to the Association as of July 1. Seniority shall be based upon employees' continuous length of full-time service with the Board. A minimum of six-(6) month's employment, within a given school year, constitutes full-time employment.
- 2. At the commencement of any particular school year, the assignment of teacher assistants to available positions shall be made on the basis of seniority and previous assignment in teacher assistant categories as defined in Article I, Paragraph A, Section 7.
- 3. In the event of a reduction in force at the end of a school year, employees will be laid off in reverse order of seniority.
- 4. Should the assigned special education class drop below the number of students required to have an assistant, it is the administration's prerogative to reassign that teacher assistant to any area of instruction where a teacher assistant is needed.
 - a. In the event a teacher assistant needs to be reassigned during the school year, 48 hours' notice will be given to the teacher assistant.
- 5. The Supervisor of Special Education with the approval of the Superintendent will make the decision regarding assignment of special education teacher assistants.
- 6. The Building Principal with the approval of the Superintendent will make the decision regarding assignment of general education teacher assistants.

E. PART-TIME CLERKS

1. Seniority shall be based upon employees' continuous length of time with the Board and classification to which he/she was appointed.

2. In the event of a reduction in force, employees will be laid off in the reverse order of seniority and recalled in order of seniority.

ARTICLE XIII

EXTRA CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

A. <u>DEFINITION</u>

Extra-curricular activities include those activities not specified as part of the teaching and duty assignments scheduled in the regular work day, work week or work year as defined in this agreement or as established by past practice.

All extra-curricular positions shall be posted at the beginning of each school year, or as they become vacant. They shall be posted first in the building at which they occur, if there are no applicants from the building then it shall be posted in the other buildings.

Any new extra-curricular positions and salaried positions, which may be added during the duration of the contract, shall be mutually agreed upon by the Board and the Association.

B. BRAINERD SCHOOL

		20	18-2019	20	019-2020	20	20-2021
Holiday Show	Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
	Assistant	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
Spring Show	Music Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
	Art Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
Wellness Club	Coordinator	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
	Coordinator	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352

C. FOLWELL SCHOOL

		20	18-2019	20	19-2020	20	20-2021
Holiday Show	Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
	Assistant	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
Basketball	Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
	Asst. Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
Spring Show	Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
	Asst. Director	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
Wellness Club	Coordinator	\$	1,274	\$	1,312	\$	1,352
Student Council/Govt.	Coordinator	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241
Student Activities Club	Coordinator	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241

D. HOLBEIN SCHOOL

		20	18-2019		019-2020	40	20-2021
Newspaper Club	Director	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241
Natl Junior Honor Soc.	Director	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241
Yearbook	Director	\$	2,375	\$	2,446	\$	2,520
Band	Director	\$	2,528	\$	2,604	\$	2,682
Chorus	Director	\$	2,528	\$	2,604	\$	2,682
All School Play	Director	\$	2,884	\$	2,971	\$	3,060
	Asst. Director	\$	2,884	\$	2,971	\$	3,060
Art Show	Director	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241
Student Council	Advisor	\$	1,738	\$	1,790	\$	1,844
	Asst. Advisor	\$	1,738	\$	1,790	\$	1,844
Mathletics	Director	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241
	Asst. Director	\$	1,170	\$	1,205	\$	1,241
Peer Mediation	Director	\$	1,952	\$	2,011	\$	2,071
	Asst. Director	\$	1,294	\$	1,333	\$	1,373
Spirit Committee	Dir. Green Team	\$	1,324	\$	1,364	\$	1,405
	Asst. Director	\$	1,294	\$	1,333	\$	1,373
	Dir. Gold Team	\$	1,324	\$	1,364	\$	1,405
	Asst. Director	\$	1,294	\$	1,333	\$	1,373
RAK Club	Advisor	\$	1,738	\$	1,790	\$	1,844
HOLBEIN INTRAMURAL		20	18-2019	20	019-2020	20	20-2021
Soccer Boys/Girls	Director	\$	1,365	\$	1,406	\$	1,448
-	Asst. Director	\$	1,336	\$	1,376	\$	1,417
	Asst. Director	Φ	1,550	Ψ	1,570	Φ	1,41/
Basketball Boys	Director	\$	1,225	\$	1,262	\$	1,300
Basketball Boys							· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Basketball Boys Basketball Girls	Director	\$	1,225	\$	1,262	\$	1,300
	Director Asst. Director	\$	1,225 1,196	\$	1,262 1,232	\$ \$	1,300 1,269
	Director Asst. Director Director	\$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225	\$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262	\$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300
Basketball Girls	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269
Basketball Girls	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Director Asst. Director Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls	Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls	Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director STIC	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 18-2019 1,719	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 019-2020 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys	Director Asst. Director Asst. Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 019-2020 1,771 1,711	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys	Director Asst. Director Asst. Director STIC Director Asst. Director Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,719 1,661 1,719	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 019-2020 1,771 1,711 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762 1,824
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys Softball Girls	Director Asst. Director STIC Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 019-2020 1,771 1,711 1,771 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys Softball Girls	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director STIC Director Asst. Director Asst. Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Director Director Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 019-2020 1,771 1,711 1,771 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys Softball Girls Basketball Boys	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director STIC Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,271 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys Softball Girls Basketball Boys	Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director STIC Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Asst. Director Director Director Asst. Director Director Director Director Director Director Director Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762
Basketball Girls Hockey Boys/Girls Volleyball Boys/Girls HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLA Baseball Boys Softball Girls Basketball Boys Basketball Girls	Director Asst. Director STIC Director Asst. Director	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,225 1,196 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661 1,719 1,661	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,232 1,262 1,732 019-2020 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771 1,771	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 1,300 1,269 20-2021 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762 1,824 1,762

2018-2019

2019-2020

2020-2021

HOLBEIN INTERSCHOLASTIC		20	2018-2019		2019-2020		20-2021
	Asst. Director	\$	1,661	\$	1,711	\$	1,762
Soccer Boys	Director	\$	1,719	\$	1,771	\$	1,824
	Asst. Director	\$	1,661	\$	1,711	\$	1,762
Soccer Girls	Director	\$	1,719	\$	1,771	\$	1,824
	Asst. Director	\$	1,661	\$	1,711	\$	1,762
Cheer/Dance	Director	\$	1,719	\$	1,771	\$	1,824
	Asst. Director	\$	1,661	\$	1,711	\$	1,762

DISTRICT	2018	8-2019	2019-2020	2020-2021
Breakfast Program	\$	1,501 \$	1,546	\$ 1,592
Home Instruction	\$40	per hr	\$41 per hr	\$42 per hr
Summer Extended Year*	\$40	per hr	\$41 per hr	\$42 per hr
Curriculum Writing	\$40	per hr	\$41 per hr	\$42 per hr
After School Detention	\$40	per hr	\$41 per hr	\$42 per hr
Saturday Detention	\$40	per hr	\$41 per hr	\$42 per hr

E. MISCELLANEOUS

- 1. The Athletic Director will be given at least two (2) periods per week release time.
- 2. Head Custodian will receive stipend of \$2,500
- 3. Teacher Assistants will receive \$15.00 per hour for the Summer Extended Year Program

As a condition of employment in any of the above activities, extra-curricular coaches and advisors will be required to be trained to administer the Epi-Pen.

Epi-Pen training will be provided and paid for by the Board of Education.

ARTICLE XIV

PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT

A. <u>TEACHERS</u>

1. Tuition Reimbursement

(a) The Board shall provide a tuition reimbursement program for the duration of this agreement. Tuition costs eligible for reimbursement must be for graduate level courses from an accredited institution, in the field of education or in subject areas presently taught by the teacher. Courses not in the field of education or not in

subject areas presently taught by the teacher but closely related, may be approved for reimbursement by the Superintendent and then approved by the Board of Education on a case by case basis.

(b) The Board shall fund a maximum of \$40,000 for the 2018-2019, 2019-2020, and 2020-2021, school years toward such program annually.

Teachers must apply, in writing, for participation in this plan by submitting their requests to the Superintendent for approval one (I) month prior to the first meeting of the course. Participants must earn a grade B or better in the approved course(s), or in the case of CEU courses, issuance of credit(s) will determine satisfactory completion.

(c) Eligible employees shall be reimbursed for three courses at a maximum of \$1,200.00 per course for a maximum of \$3,600.00 per fiscal year for the term of this contract. Where the number of participants is such that the total of the reimbursements exceeds the maximum funded, reimbursement shall be on a first come, first served basis.

2. Workshops

- a) Teachers may be permitted one (1) professional day per school year to attend jobrelated workshops during school hours if scheduled at that time, with no reduction in pay and prior approval from their Building Principal and/or Supervisor. The online absence system will be utilized for this purpose. Reimbursement shall be up to \$250.00 per workshop per school year during each year of the contract.
- b) Mileage shall be reimbursed at the IRS rate.

B. <u>SECRETARIES/CUSTODIANS/TEACHER ASSISTANTS/PART-TIME</u> CLERKS

1. Work Skill Improvement

Secretaries, custodians, teacher assistants, and part-time clerks attending an accredited school, enrolled in a course or courses, shall be reimbursed by the Board accordingly to the following criteria:

- a) The courses to be taken should be to improve the covered staff member's ability to perform in his/her teaching assistant duties and be related to his/her field of employment. Secretaries, custodians, teacher assistants, and part-time clerks must apply, in writing, for participation in this plan by submitting their requests to the Superintendent for approval one (1) month prior to the first meeting of the course. Participants must earn a grade of B or better in the approved course.
- b) Eligible employees shall be reimbursed a maximum of \$1,000.00 per school year, per employee.

2. Workshops

- a) Secretaries, custodians, teacher assistants, and part-time clerks shall be permitted one professional day to attend job related workshops during school hours if scheduled at that time, with no reduction in pay and receives prior approval from their Building Principal and/or Supervisor. The online absence system will be utilized for this purpose. Reimbursement shall be up to \$250.00 per workshop per school year during the term of this contract.
- b) Mileage shall be reimbursed at the IRS rate.

ARTICLE XV

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. DEFINITION

- 1. A "grievance" is an allegation that there has been a breach, misinterpretation or improper application of the terms of this Agreement, or a claimed violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication of rules or regulations, existing policies, or administrative decisions that affect the terms and conditions of employment.
- 2. An "aggrieved person" is the person or persons making the claim.
- 3. The term "grievance" and the procedure relative thereto, shall not be deemed applicable to the failure or refusal of the Board to renew the contract of a non-tenure employee.
- 4. A "party in interest" is a person(s) who might be required to take action, or against whom action might be taken, in order to resolve the claim.

B. PURPOSE

- 1. The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible level, equitable solutions to the "grievances" which may arise. Both parties agree that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.
- 2. Nothing herein contained shall be construed as limiting the right of any employee having a grievance to discuss the matter informally with the appropriate member of the administration, and having the grievance adjusted without intervention of the Association, providing the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement.

C. PROCEDURE

- 1. Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as a maximum and every effort should be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may, however, be extended or reduced by mutual written agreement.
- 2. Failure to act within twenty (20) calendar days of the occurrence of the complaint shall be deemed to constitute an abandonment of the grievance.
- 3. In the event a grievance is filed at such time that it cannot be processed through all the steps in this grievance procedure by the end of the school year, the time limits set forth herein may be reduced so the grievance procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school year or as soon thereafter as is practicable.
- 4. Level I An employee with a grievance shall first discuss it with his/her immediate supervisor, either directly or together with the Association's designated representative, with the objective of resolving the matter informally. A grievance to be considered under this procedure must be initiated by the aggrieved person within ten (10) working days after said discussion as contained in Paragraph B, Section 2 of this article, orten (10) working days after knowledge of the events if no informal discussion is held.
- 5. Level II If as a result of the discussion at Level I, the grievance is not resolved to the satisfaction of the employee within ten (10) working days, he/she shall set forth the complaint in writing to his/her immediate administrator. The administrator shall communicate his/her decision to the employee and the Association in writing within ten (10) days of receipt of the written complaint. The written complaint must set forth:
 - a) The nature of the grievance.
 - b) The result of the previous discussion at Level I.
 - c) The reason for dissatisfaction with the previous determination.
 - d) The remedies sought.
 - e) The Agreement provision or the Board policy alleged to have been violated.
- 6. Level III If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her grievance at Level II, he/she shall within ten (10) days refer it the Superintendent of Schools (cafeteria workers and custodian/maintenance to the Business Administrator/Board Secretary). The designated administrator shall attempt to resolve the matter as quickly as possible, but within a period not to exceed ten (10) working days after receipt of the grievance. The designated administrator shall communicate his/her decision in writing, along with the supporting information, to the aggrieved person and to the Association.
- 7. Level IV If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her grievance at Level III, he/she should, within ten (10) working days after receipt of the decision, submit it to the Board of Education in writing. The Board shall review the

grievance, and may hold a hearing with the aggrieved person if requested, and render a decision within twenty (20) workdays after the date of the hearing.

8. Level V

- a) If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition at Level IV, or if no decision has been rendered by the Board within twenty (20) work days after the date of the hearing with the Board, he/she shall request in writing within fourteen (14) work days that the Association submit the grievance to arbitration, a copy of such request shall be forwarded to the Superintendent. If the grievant and the Association determine that the grievance is meritorious, the Association may submit the grievance to arbitration within fourteen (14) workdays after the receipt of the request by the aggrieved person. Failure to act within the prescribed time periods shall constitute an abandonment of the grievance. The affected employee must abide by the majority decision of the Executive Committee of the Association and may not personally take the Board to arbitration following a rejection of his/her grievance by the Executive Committee of the Association.
- b) Within ten (10) work days after such written notice of submission to arbitration, the Board and the grievant or his/her designee shall attempt to agree upon a mutually acceptable arbitrator and shall obtain a commitment from said arbitrator to serve. If the parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator or to obtain such a commitment within the specified period, a request for a list of arbitrators may be made to the American Arbitration Association by either party. The parties shall be bound by the rules and procedures of the American Arbitration Association in the selection of an arbitrator.
- c) The arbitrator so selected shall confer with the representative of the Board and the Association's Executive Committee and hold hearings promptly and shall issue his/her decision no later than fourteen (14) days from the date of the close of the hearing or, if oral hearings have been waived, then from the date the final statements and proofs on the issues are submitted to him/her. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth his/her findings of fact, reasoning, and conclusions on the issues submitted. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to make any decision, which requires the commission of any act, prohibited by law or which is violative of the terms of this Agreement. The decision of the arbitrator shall be submitted to the Board and the Association and shall be final and binding on all parties. All cost of the services of the arbitrator including per-diem expenses, if any, and actual necessary travel and subsistence expenses, and the cost of the hearing room, shall be borne equally by the Board and the Association. Any other expenses incurred shall be paid by the party incurring same.

D. RIGHT OF EMPLOYEE TO REPRESENTATION

- 1. Any employee may be represented at all stages of the grievance procedure by himself/herself or at his/her option, by one representative. When an employee is not represented by the Association, the Association shall have the right to be present at all stages of the grievance procedure.
- 2. No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the Board or by any member of the administration against any party in interest, any building representative, or any member of the Executive Committee or any other participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.

E. MISCELLANEOUS

- 1. All meetings or hearings under this procedure shall be conducted in private and shall include only such parties heretofore referred to in this Article.
- 2. Any employee who may have a grievance pending shall not have the right to refuse an administrative directive or a Board policy on the grounds that he/she has instituted a grievance. The employee must continue under the direction of the administration regardless of the pending status of any grievance until such grievance is properly determined.
- 3. If a grievance affects a group or class of employees, the Association may submit such grievance in writing to the Superintendent directly and the processing of such grievance shall commence at Level III. The Association may process such a grievance through all levels of the grievance procedure.
- 4. All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed in a separate grievance file and shall not be kept in the personal file of any of the participants.
- 5. Forms for filing grievances, serving notices, taking appeals, making reports, communications, and recommendations and other necessary documents shall be prepared jointly by the Superintendent and the Association and given appropriate distribution so as to facilitate operation of the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE XVI

BUILDING AND DISTRICT LIAISON MEETINGS

A. BUILDING LIAISON MEETINGS

1. The Building Principal shall meet with up to five (5) building representatives on a monthly basis, subject to cancellation by mutual consent. Either the

Building Principal and/or the Building Representative may, upon at least 24 hours' notice,

bring an additional person to the meeting. When mutually available, the meeting will be held during preparation periods. The liaison meeting will be conducted by Building Representatives, who shall formally open and close the meeting. This meeting will not take place on either of the two meetings administratively scheduled (ex: faculty, professional development, grade level, department, etc.) These meetings shall be held by the 15th of each month.

The Building Representatives will select a staff member to record the minutes. The Building Principal and Liaison Representatives will each sign the minutes to acknowledge accuracy. Copies of the minutes will be submitted to the Association President, the Building Principal, Superintendent, and the President of the Board of Education, for future reference before the next scheduled liaison meeting. A copy of these minutes will be posted in the faculty room.

- 2. The purpose of the meeting(s) shall be to provide a method of resolving outside of the negotiated agreement, that the building representatives have received from their members and determined to be of significant importance. It is expected that the issues be genuinely considered. Any resolution of the issues shall be acted upon and administered as soon as possible.
- 3. Concerns may be brought to the building representative(s) by any staff member. The building representative(s) shall share the concerns, in writing, with the building principal in a timely fashion to enable the building principal to have adequate time to investigate the concerns. The building representative(s) may bring written concerns to the building principal up to and including the day of the liaison meeting. However, the building principal may choose not to address written concerns not provided to him/her at least five (5) days prior to the scheduled liaison meeting.
- 4. Upon receipt by the building principal of the issue(s), the building principal shall determine if the issue is appropriately addressed at the building level. If the issue is not appropriate for discussion at the Building Liaison, then the building principal shall immediately forward the issue to the District Liaison for consideration at the next meeting thereof.
- 5. After an issue has been discussed at the Building Liaison meeting and the building representative(s) have been provided with a written response from the building principal, the issue may not be brought back to a Building Liaison meeting, unless the issue has not been effectively resolved.
- 6. The building representatives will select a staff member to record the minutes. Copies of the minutes shall be submitted to the association president, the Superintendent, and the President of the Board of Education, for future reference. A copy of these minutes shall be posted in the faculty room(s).

7. The President of the Association and the Superintendent of Schools or a member of the Board of Education may attend any monthly meeting, if so desired, specifically in a non-dominant capacity.

B. DISTRICT LIAISON MEETING

- 1. The District Liaison meeting shall be scheduled on a monthly basis, subject to cancellation by mutual consent. The schedule of meetings shall be set in September of each year and shall not be the same date as the monthly Building Liaison meeting and/or monthly faculty meeting.
- 2. The District Liaison Committee shall consist of the following:
 - a) Two representatives of the Board.
 - b) Superintendent of Schools.
 - c) President of the Association.
 - d) Building Representatives from each building.
 - e) Principal(s) from each building.
 - f) In addition to persons listed, either side may have additional representatives, as needed, based on agenda criteria mutually agreed upon by the Superintendent and Association President.
- 3. The purpose of the meeting(s) shall be to provide a method of resolving issues, outside of the negotiated agreement, that have not been resolved at the Building Liaison level. An issue not first raised at the Building Liaison level, shall not be presented to the District Liaison Committee, except as provided in Paragraph A4.
- 4. The Association President may bring written concerns to the Superintendent up to five (5) days, prior to the scheduled District Liaison meeting. Any issue(s) not provided in advance of the meeting, as indicated above, shall thereafter not be considered at the monthly meeting, but shall wait until the next scheduled monthly meeting for discussion and consideration.
- 5. After an issue has been discussed at the District Liaison meeting and the Association President have been provided with a response from the Board of Education, the issue may not be brought back to a District Liaison meeting, unless the issue has not been effectively resolved.
- 6. Either party may take minutes of the District Liaison meeting.

ARTICLE XVII

SICK LEAVE

- **A.** All 10-month employees shall be entitled to ten (10) sick days each school year. All 12-month employees shall be entitled to twelve (12) sick days each year. Unused sick leave days shall be accumulated from year to year with no maximum limit. Employees hired during the school calendar year will be given sick days on a pro-rated basis. Part-time employees will receive sick days on a pro-rated basis.
- **B.** When an employee exhausts the regular and/or accumulated sick leave allowance and has exceeded the number of absences authorized in Section 1 above, the Board may pay any such person their per diem salary less the pay of a substitute, if a substitute is employed, or the estimated cost of the employment of a substitute if none is employed, for any such length of time as may be determined by the Board in each individual case. (A teacher's per diem salary is defined as 1/200th of the annual salary) referenced in 18A:30-6.
- **C.** In no case shall leave for any cause other than actual personal illness be counted as sick leave, and all current statutes pertaining to sick leave shall apply.
- **D.** All employees, including Custodian/Maintenance, effective July 1, 2001 and prospectively thereafter, shall receive an additional five (5) days for each fifty (50) days of accumulated sick leave. Once the additional five (5) days have been accrued, no further accrual shall be credited to any such leave until such time as the accrued sick days at the end of any school year shall reach the next plateau, i.e. 100, 150, 200, 250, 300. Bonus days shall not be used in the accrual process.
- **E.** For purposes of sick day accumulation, when a teacher leaves early due to sickness, sick leave days shall be deducted as follows:
 - 1. Holbein: Before 11:00, full day; After 11:00, one-half (1/2) day; All other employees shall work one-half (1/2) of their scheduled day.
 - 2. Folwell: Before 11:15, full day; After 11:15, one-half (1/2) day; All other employees shall work one-half (1/2) of their scheduled day.
 - 3. Brainerd: Before 11:30, full day; After 11:30 one-half (1/2) day; All other employees shall work one-half (1/2) of their scheduled day.
- **F.** Employees shall be notified of accumulated sick leave.
 - 1. 10 month employees by September 15th
 - 2. 12 month employees by July 15th

G. PAYMENT FOR UNUSED SICK LEAVE

- 1. Upon retirement from the district, an employee who has been employed for at least fifteen (15) years in the district shall be eligible for payment for unused sick leave accumulated in the district.
- 2. To be eligible for payment by June 30, an employee must notify the Board in writing of his/her intentions to retire on or before January 1 of the contract year in which retirement is to occur.
- 3. If it becomes necessary for an employee to retire for unforeseen emergent circumstances arising after January 1 and before June 30, and money is available in the fund, the retiree shall receive payment after notifying the Board in writing of the reason. If the fund is depleted, said employee will receive priority for the following year as of the chronological filing for same.
- 4. The Board's maximum allocation in each fiscal year shall be fifty-five thousand dollars (\$55,000) for teachers and forth five thousand dollars (\$45,000) for all other employees in the negotiating unit. In the event the total allocation is not needed in any given year, the Board will be required to allocate only the amount actually payable.
 - a) Teachers shall be paid seventy dollars (\$70.00) per day per accumulated unused sick days with yearly maximum of fifty-five thousand dollard (\$55,000) for the length of this contract.
 - b) All other employees in the negotiating unit shall be paid sixty dollars (\$60.00) per day per accumulated unused sick days with yearly maximums of \$45,000 for the length of this contract.
- 5. Payments to retirees shall be made on June 30th of the last year of employment as long as the fund is not depleted. Should the allocated amount be depleted in any given year, those eligible employees who have not been paid shall be given priority status in all subsequent years. This includes those applying between January 1 and June 30 as stated in Section 3 above. These payments will be processed as of July 1 of the following fiscal year. Payments shall be made directly to the employee, or the employee may elect his/her funds to be directed to his/her tax shelter, in accordance with IRS regulations.
- 6. Should the number of retirements in any given year result in exceeding the allocated amount, and in the event of equal time of notice, employee seniority within the district will determine priority in the year of retirement.
- 7. There shall be no pro-ration of retirement payments. Retirees with priority shall receive full payments due, and other applicants shall be given priority for full payment in the next year's fund.
- 8. In the event of the death of an eligible employee, accumulated sick leave shall be paid to the estate of the deceased employee.

ARTICLE XVIII

LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITH PAY

A. Written notification for leaves of absence shall be made at least three (3) days before taking such leave, except in cases of emergency.

B. PERSONAL LEAVE

1. Personal leave for five (5) days per year is provided for bona fide business of a personal nature, which requires absence during school hours. Unused personal leave days will become cumulative as sick leave days at the end of the school year, one (1) day for each one (1) not taken. Left over half personal days shall carry over to half sick days at the end of the school year.

C. PROFESSIONAL LEAVE

Employees may be provided opportunities to visit other schools or attend meetings or conferences of an educational nature for the development of increased competence beyond that which they may attain through the performances of their assigned duties.

D. DEATH IN IMMEDIATE FAMILY

Up to five (5) working days at one time in the event of death of mother, father, spouse, and domestic partner and in-laws of each, child, legal ward, brother, sister, grandparents, grandchildren, and mother and father-in-law, son and daughter-in-law, sister and brother-in-law will be granted. "Working days" are defined as Monday through Friday whether or not falling on a school holiday. The employee shall identify the relationship of the deceased on the absence form.

E. DEATH OF OTHER RELATIVES

Employees shall be granted up to one (1) day as required in the event of a death of a relative outside the employee's immediate family as defined in Paragraph D above. The employee shall identify the relationship of the deceased in the online absence system.

F. COURT APPEARANCE

An employee who is required to be present at a legal proceeding because he/she is required to serve as a member of the jury or has been subpoenaed as a witness to render testimony, shall receive full pay for such days, less the remuneration received for such service. Receipt of jury pay stub must be submitted to the Business Office within three working days of receipt. This is the employee's responsibility.

G. TEMPORARY MILITARY LEAVE

Time necessary for persons called into temporary active duty of any unit of the U S Reserves or the State National Guard, provided such obligations cannot be fulfilled on

days when school is not in session. An employee shall be paid the difference between his/her regular pay and the amount of pay which he/she received from State or Federal

Government when his/her salary as an employee is the higher amount. Leave of absence will not be approved without the copy of military orders attached to the request. Signed orders and a copy of the pay stub must be submitted to the Business Office within three (3) days of receipt. This is the employee's responsibility. Training for Military Reserve (NJSA 38:23-1); Leave for War Emergency or Draft (NJSA 38:23-4); Leave of Militia (NJSA 38A:4-4).

H. ON-THE-JOB INJURY

Whenever any employee is absent from his/her post of duty as a result of a personal injury caused by an accident arising out of and in the course of his/her employment, the Board will pay the full salary or wages of this period of such absence up to one (1) calendar year without having such absence charged to the annual sick leave or the accumulated sick leave provision. Days lost for on-the-job injuries are covered under Chapter 15 of Title 34, Labor and Worker's Compensation, of the revised Statutes, as referred to in N.J.S.A. 18A:30-2.I. Any amount of salary or wages payable to the employee shall be reduced by the amount of any Worker's Compensation award made for temporary disability. Employees shall report to their immediate administrator the nature of the injury, no matter how minor it may be, how it happened, and the exact time. Injury report forms must be submitted to the Business Office by the next business day after the incident for consideration by Worker's Compensation to approve the injury claim.

I. EMERGENCY LEAVE

Leave may be permitted without loss of pay in cases not covered by the above-named rules, when the causes of such absence are deemed to be an emergency or highly urgent in nature. The Board shall determine such urgency and the duration of such leave.

ARTICLE XIX

LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY

A. ASSOCIATION LEAVE

Leave without pay, up to three (3) days, for two (2) representatives of the Association to attend conferences and conventions of State and Federal affiliated organizations, is provided. Application for such leaves shall be made at least three (3) days before such leave, to the Superintendent of Schools for approval.

47 Exh. A

B. INTERNATIONAL AND FEDERAL PROGRAMS

A leave of absence without pay of up to one (1) year may be granted to any employee who joins the Peace Corps and any teacher who joins Vista, National Teacher Corps or serves as an exchange teacher or overseas teacher and is a full-time participant in either of such programs or accepts a Fulbright Scholarship.

C. OUTSIDE TEACHING

A teacher with tenure may be granted a leave of absence without pay for up to one (1) year to teach in an accredited college or university, private school or other public school district.

D. MILITARY

Military leave without pay may be granted to any employee who is inducted or enlists in any branch of the Armed Forces of the United States for the said service and three (3) months thereafter or three (3) months after recovery from any wound or sickness at the time of discharge. A similar leave may be granted to him/her for the period of special training in preparation for duty overseas in combat zones. Training for Military Reserve (NJSA 38:23-1); Leave for War Emergency or Draft (NJSA 38:23-4); Leave of Militia (NJSA 38A:4-4).

E. <u>ILLNESS IN FAMILY</u>

A leave of absence without pay of up to one (1) year may be granted for the purpose of caring for a sick member of the employee's immediate family.

F. All extensions or renewals of leaves shall be applied for in writing sixty (60) days prior to its expiration.

G. Salary Guide Adjustment for 10-month Employee on Leave and New Hires

Any employee who shall be on any leave of absence without pay during the course of any school year shall be adjusted on the salary guide upon his/her return in the following manner:

- 1. Employees working less than sixty (60) school days shall receive no salary increment.
- 2. Employees working sixty (60) or more school days but less than one hundred and twenty (120) school days, shall receive fifty per cent (50%) of the full salary increment.
- 3. Employees working for one hundred and twenty (120) or more school days shall receive full salary increment.

H. Salary Guide Adjustment for 12 Month Employees on Leave and New Hires.

Any employee who shall be on any leave of absence without pay during the course of any school year shall be adjusted on the salary guide upon his/her return in the following manner:

- 1. Employees working less than three (3) months shall receive no salary increment.
- 2. Employees working three (3) or more months but less than nine (9) months shall receive fifty per cent (50%) of full salary increment.
- 3. Employees working nine (9) months or more shall receive full salary increment.

ARTICLE XX

HOLIDAYS AND OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCES

A. SECRETARIES AND PART-TIME CLERKS

1. Holiday schedule for the duration of this Agreement.

July	Independence Day
September	Labor Day
October	Columbus Day
November	Thanksgiving Day
December	Christmas Day
January	New Year's Day
February	President's Day
May	Memorial Day

Holiday schedule for the duration of this Agreement shall be in accordance with the calendar as adopted by the Board.

2. Non-Working Days

- a) Non-working days are defined as those days during the school year on which the students and teachers are not scheduled to attend as per the adopted school calendar.
- b) Secretaries and part-time clerks shall have the day off if school is not in session. If, however, school is in session on any day listed above, the secretary shall be required to work; and shall not receive any additional compensation, it being understood that this day is not considered to be a holiday under the terms of this contract.

B. CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE

1. The following paid holidays shall be in effect for all full time custodians/maintenance:

> July Independence Day

September Labor DayOctober Columbus Day

➤ *November. N.J.E.A. Convention

*November Veteran's DayNovember Thanksgiving Day

> November Day After Thanksgiving

December
 December
 December
 December
 December
 New Year's Eve Day
 New Year's Day

January Martin Luther King Day (Brotherhood Day)

> February President's Day

➤ February Friday before President's Day

March/April Good FridayMay Memorial Day

- 2. Should any holiday above listed fall on a Saturday or Sunday; then either Friday or Monday shall be construed to be the day off for the holiday. It is the intent of this paragraph to provide for seventeen (17) paid holidays during the duration of this Agreement for the custodian/maintenance employees covered by this Agreement. When such holiday falls on a Saturday or Sunday, a list of holidays in questions shall be given to each such employee at the beginning of the contract year.
- 3. *In lieu of the two (2) NJEA Convention Holidays and Veterans Day, there shall be three (3) floating holidays. These days may be taken upon three (3) days written notice to the Business Administrator/Board Secretary. These days may not be taken when school is not in session during the school year. These floating days are not cumulative and must be used during the current school year.
- 4. Easter Monday The custodian/maintenance employees shall have this day off if the school is not in session. If, however, school is in session, the employee shall be required to work and shall not receive any additional compensation, it being understood that Easter Monday is not considered to be a holiday under the terms of this contract.

ARTICLE XXI

PREGNANCY/CHILD REARING/ADOPTION LEAVE

A. PREGNANCY LEAVE

1. The employee shall notify the Superintendent in writing of her pregnancy at least ninety (90) days prior to the anticipated delivery date. Said employee may request a pregnancy leave without pay and said leave shall be granted. The Board shall grant pregnancy leave without pay to any employee upon request, subject to the following stipulations and limitations:

The Board may remove any pregnant employee from her duties on any one of the following basis:

- a) Her performance substantially declines from the period preceding pregnancy.
- b) Her physical condition or capacity renders her incapable of performing her assigned duties, which shall be deemed to exist if:
 - 1) The pregnant employee fails to produce a physician's certificate that she is medically able to continue to work, or
 - 2) The Board's physician concludes that she is unable to continue working. If there is a disagreement between the doctors, a third neutral doctor appointed by the County Medical Society or by the two doctors themselves, can issue a final, binding opinion, or
 - 3) Any other just cause is found to exist in N.J.S.A. 18A 30-1 and 42 U.S.C. Section 2000 e (k).
- 2. The Board shall grant a leave of absence for medical reasons associated with pregnancy and birth to pregnant employees on the same terms and conditions governing leaves of absence for other illnesses or medical disabilities, set forth in N.J.S.A. 18A: 30-1, et seq.
- 3. An employee has the right to use any and all of her sick leave benefits during her period of disability so long as medically confirmed. The Board may require an additional physical examination, at the Board's expense, to verify the previous physician's certification. If there is disagreement between doctors, a third neutral doctor appointed by the County Medical Society or by the two doctors themselves can issue a final, binding opinion.
- 4. In the event that the pregnancy terminates prior to the expiration of the leave which has been granted, or prior to the inception of the leave which has been requested, said employee may apply for early reinstatement by filing a written request with the

Administration accompanied by a physician's certificate that she is medically able to resume or to continue to perform her duties. The Board shall grant such a request if it has not contractually obligated itself to employ a replacement for the employee in question during the period for which leave had been originally requested or granted, and if such a request can be fulfilled without substantially interfering with the effective administration of the school program to which the employee in question was assigned and seeks to be reinstated.

5. The district shall comply with all regulations in the State and Federal Family Leave Act.

B. CHILD-REARING LEAVE

- 1. No later than ninety (90) calendar days prior to the anticipated delivery date, the employee shall apply to the Board of Education for Child-Rearing Leave of Absence Without Pay. At the time of the application, the employee shall specify in writing the date on which the leave is to commence and the date on which the employee wishes to return to work. The Board may require any employee to produce a certificate from a physician in support of the requested leave dates. The physician's certification is subject to agreement by the Board's physician. Where medical opinion is supportive of the leave dates requested, such leave shall be granted by the Board. If there is a disagreement between doctors, a third neutral doctor appointed by the County Medical Society or by the two doctors themselves, can issue a final, binding opinion.
- 2. The Board of Education reserves the right to regulate the commencement and termination dates of the requested leaves of absence in order to preserve educational continuity so long as there is not interference with the period of disability as determined pursuant to Paragraph A, Section 3 of this Article. Following the grant of such leave to any employee, the commencement and termination dates thereof may be further extended or reduced for medical reasons upon application by the employee to the Board. Such extensions or reductions shall be granted by the Board for a reasonable period of time except that the Board may alter the requested dates upon finding that such extension or reduction would substantially interfere with the administration of the school, and provided that such date change is not medically contraindicated. The Board may require any employee to produce a physician's certificate in support of the requested change subject to agreement by the Board's physician.
- 3. Upon return from a pregnancy/child-rearing leave of absence, the employee shall be reinstated to a similar position from which he/she left. A certificated employee shall be reinstated to a position in which said employee is certificated within two (2) years from the date of commencement of said leave.
- 4. The Board is under no compulsion to continue the employment of non-tenure certificated employees beyond the contracted period so long as the non-renewal of employment is not based solely upon a condition of pregnancy or childbirth, nor shall the pregnancy/child-rearing leave period be counted for tenure purposes.

- 5. The Board shall be under no compulsion to hold open the same position of a non-tenure teacher or a non-certificated employee on said leave. Rather, return shall be predicated on positions available on the date of return.
- 6. The Board agrees that it shall comply with applicable Federal and State Laws with respect to maternity leave as interpreted by the courts.

C. ADOPTION LEAVE

- 1. An employee planning to adopt a child shall notify the Administration of the planned adoption as soon as practicable. Said employee may request adoption leave without pay and said leave shall be granted. The leave shall become effective at a date mutually agreed upon by the Board and the employee, and shall terminate not more than two (2) years after adoption. Upon the recommendation of the Superintendent and the approval of the Board, the employee may leave at a later date or return at an earlier date than provided herewith. The leave provided herewith shall not be construed as sick leave or a leave of absence for medical reasons, and no sick leave benefits, either present or accumulated, shall be permitted to be utilized during said leave.
- 2. The district shall comply with all regulations in the State and Federal Family Leave Act.

ARTICLE XXII

TEACHERS SABBATICAL LEAVE

A. <u>DEFINITION</u>

- 1. To take courses related to school curriculum or educational improvement deemed beneficial to the school system.
- 2. To take courses related to professional study, or approved research or study, at an accredited university.
- **B.** Application for "Sabbatical Leave" of absence not to exceed one (1) year either with salary, with one half (1/2) salary, or without salary, to enable a teacher with seven (7) years' service in the district to pursue advanced study or research, may be made under the following conditions:
 - 1. The application for such leave shall be made in writing addressed to the Superintendent, no later than January 31, preceding the school year such leave is to commence. The Superintendent will notify the successful applicant(s) by April 30 of each year. The January 31 deadline may be waived in those cases where, in the judgment of the Board, unusual circumstances warrant such action.

- 2. Sabbatical leave will be granted on seniority, which shall be first to that teacher with the greatest number of years in the school district. If two (2) or more teachers with the same number of years apply, the leave shall be granted to that teacher who, in the judgment of the Board, is the priority applicant.
- 3. Each application will be judged on its own merit, and, if granted, the questions of with salary, or with one half (1/2) salary, or without salary, will be decided by the Board under the circumstances of each case. In those cases where full or one half (1/2) salary is granted, the applicant shall be required to contract with the Board to return and perform his/her professional duties for a minimum of two (2) years following the expiration of such leave. He/she shall further agree to refund:
 - a) 100% of all salary paid during said Sabbatical Leave of Absence in default of said return.
 - b) 50% of all salary paid during said Sabbatical Leave of Absence after a return of one (1) year but less than two (2) years.

This money will be totally refunded to the Board on or before the termination date of said teacher.

C. GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 1. Three (3) contractual teaching years must have passed since the first Sabbatical Leave for an individual to become eligible for another. Applicants who have not previously received a sabbatical will be given preference before a second is granted to an individual.
- 2. A written statement attached to the application giving the purpose of the leave shall be submitted with the application.
- 3. Upon return, an applicant shall sign a statement confirming that he/she has participated in the activity to which he/she originally applied.
- **D.** The teacher will retain tenure, and all other rights afforded by the district, during his/her absence. Any additional benefits granted to regular teachers shall automatically apply to those on sabbatical leave.
- **E.** The returning teacher shall be placed on the appropriate step of the salary guide he/she would have attained if sabbatical leave had not interrupted his/her service in the school district.
- **F.** No more than one (1) teacher may be granted sabbatical leave of absence during any one (1) school year.

ARTICLE XXIII

REPRESENTATION FEE IN LIEU OF DUES

Representation Fee

Purpose of Fee – If an employee does not become a member of the Association during any membership year (i.e. September 1, to August 31st) which is covered in whole or in part by this Agreement, said employee will be required to pay a representation fee to the Association for the membership year. The purpose of this fee will be to offset the employee's per capita cost of services rendered by the Association as majority.

Indemnification Language

"The Association shall indemnify and hold harmless the Board against any and all claims, demands, suits and other forms of liability, including liability for reasonable counsel fees and other legal costs and expenses that may arise out of, or by reason of, any action taken or not taken by the Board in conformance with this provision."

Amount of Fee/Notification

At the onset of each membership year, the Association will notify the Board in writing of the amount of the regular membership dues, initiation fee and assessments charged by the Association to its own members for that membership year. The representation fee to be paid by nonmembers/fee-payers will be 85%.

DEDUCTION AND TRANSMISSION OF FEE

Notification

On or about January 1st each year, the Board will submit to the Association a list of all employees in the bargaining unit. On or about January 1st of each year, the Association shall provide the Board with the names of those employees who are required to pay the representation fee.

Payroll Deduction Schedule

The Board will deduct from the salaries of the employees referred to in above paragraph the full amount of the yearly representation fee in equal installments beginning with the first paycheck in February.

Mechanics

Except as otherwise provided in this Article, the mechanics for the transmissions of such fee to the Association will, as nearly as possible, be the same as those used for the transmission of regular membership due to the Association.

Changes

The Association will notify the Board in writing of any changes in the list provided in above, and/or the amount of the representation fee, and such changes will be reflected in any deductions made after the Board received said notice.

New Employees

On or about the last day of each month, the Board will submit to the Association a list of all employees who began their employment in a bargaining unit position during the preceding period. The list will include names, social security numbers, job titles, dates of employment, and places of assignment for all such employees. The Board will also notify the Association of any changes in the status of an employee regarding transfer, leave of absence, return from leave, retirement, resignation, and separation from employment or death.

ARTICLE XXIV

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. This Agreement is the result of collective negotiations between the Board and the Association, which have been conducted under requirements and directives of statute law. The provisions of this Agreement supersede all conflicting policies and directives of the Board and the Association. Except as this Agreement shall otherwise provide, all terms and conditions of employment applicable on the signing date of this Agreement to employees covered by this Agreement shall continue to be so applicable during the term of this Agreement. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement, nothing contained herein shall be interpreted and/or applied so as to eliminate, reduce or otherwise detract from any employee benefit existing prior to its effective date. The intent of this clause is to apply to this Agreement only.
- **B.** If any provision of this Agreement or any application of this Agreement is held to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.
- **C.** Copies of this Agreement shall be provided by the Board after the Agreement has been officially ratified by both the Board and the Association.
- **D.** Whenever either party to this Agreement is required to correspond with the other party, only the Association President or the Board Secretary shall correspond, and such correspondence shall be addressed as follows:

➤ If by the Association: Board Secretary

Mount Holly Township Board of Education

331 Levis Drive

Mount Holly, New Jersey 08060

> If by the Board: President

Mount Holly Twp. Education Association

Mount Holly Township Schools

330 Levis Drive

Mount Holly, New Jersey 08060

- **E.** Whenever any correspondence is directed from the Board to the Association, copies of said correspondence shall be forwarded to the Negotiations chairperson and the Grievance Chairperson. When correspondence is directed from the Association to the Board, copies of said correspondence shall be forwarded to the President of the Board, the Superintendent, and the Board Negotiating Team. For the purposes of this Agreement, all time limitations shall begin upon receipt of the correspondence by either the Board Secretary or the Association President.
- **F.** A blanket policy is carried by the Board to cover any and all employees who are required to use their personal automobile on Board business.
- **G.** All business conducted on behalf of the Association, relating to negotiations, will be conducted outside the hours designated as the normal workday, except as mutually agreed.
- **H.** This Agreement represents and incorporates the complete and final understanding of settlement by the parties on all bargainable issues, which were or could have been subject to negotiations.

ARTICLE XXV

DURATION OF AGREEMENT

- **A.** This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2018 and shall continue in effect until June 30, 2021.
- **B.** This Agreement shall not be extended orally and it is expressly understood that it shall expire on the date indicated.
- C. The parties agree to enter into collective negotiations over a Successor Agreement in accordance with Chapter 123, Public Laws of 1974. Such negotiations shall begin no later than as directed by statue.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Board and the Association have caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective Presidents, attested to by their respective Secretaries, and their corporate seals placed thereon.

MOUNT HOLLY TOWNSHIP	BOARD OF EDUCATION
EDUCATION ASSOCIATION	MOUNT HOLLY TOWNSHIP
Mary K Brenian-tarien President	President
Petricia Hatthews Secretary	Secretary Secretary
1/7/2019	1/3/2019
Dated	Dated